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On Board …Cardiff and Vale University Health Board 
November 2013
Briefing from: Margaret McLaughlin, Independent Member (Third Sector) of the Cardiff and Vale Health Board and Health Board Carers’ Champion. mgtmclaughlin@googlemail.com
PART 1

Board Papers
Papers on all of the items discussed at the Cardiff and Vale Health Board meeting on 5th November 2013 can be found on the Cardiff and Vale University Health Board website 
http://www.cardiffandvaleuhb.wales.nhs.uk/board-meeting-5-november-2013 
Patient Story The Board meeting began with a carer’s story of supporting a relative at the end of their life. It was disappointing to hear that many of their interactions with the Health Board had felt like a “battle” and that it had been difficult to be sufficiently involved in important decisions related to the care of their relative. The Board discussed how the Carers’ Measure would help carers to be better informed and more involved and considered whether more could be done to make it easier for carers to raise their concerns in the future.
Agenda items that featured at the meeting of the Cardiff and Vale University Health Board on 5th November 2013included:
CEO Report (2.2) Adam Cairns, Chief Executive, highlighted the stronger links that would be made between Clinical Boards and neighbourhood management in Cardiff; the results of the recent clinical board authorisation process resulting in all Boards achieving a level 1 status, with the exception of Primary Community and Intermediate Care which gained a level 2; and the progress that had been made with partners to produce a Winter Plan.
End of Life Care Plan (3.1) the Board approved this important plan, which is aligned to, and a requirement of, the national delivery plan for end of life care. It was particularly welcomed that the implications for carers were considered in the Cardiff and Vale Plan.   
Annual Review of the Cardiff and Vale UHB Major Incident Plan (3.2) the Board approved this highly detailed and thorough plan.   
NHS Funded Nursing Care (3.3) this paper outlined the results of an independent review of Funded Nursing Care in Wales and a number of recommendations from Chief Executives that have resulted from it. The Board approved the recommendations including one relating to increasing the uplift to care homes from April 2014 linked to a national outcomes-based commissioning framework.
Annual Report for Cancer Services 2013 (4.1) the Board noted the progress that had been made against the Health Board’s Local Cancer Delivery Plan, including “worryingly” low uptake of cancer screening in Cardiff and the Vale and increased in levels of compliance across all cancer sites against national standards. Future work will include increased partnership working with third sector organisations and others.
Serious Patient Safety Incident Report (4.2) the Board received the second of these reports in its public meeting. It is the first Health Board in Wales to report serious incidents in this way and the Board recorded its approval of this approach. The Board also heard about the recent Ombudsman’s Report into a failure to follow required standards in relation to a suspected failed pregnancy. It approved the measures that had been put in place to deal with this distressing case in an open and transparent way and to learn from mistakes.
Performance Report (5.2) The Board received udpates on performance against the Welsh Government Delivery Framework targets as well as its own priority areas. Exception reporting headlines include:

· The available data shows that crude mortality is not deteriorating but the underlying issues of the clinical coding backlog (which is now being successfully addressed) continues to affect the levels of confidence in Risk Adjusted Mortality Index (RAMI) rates. The Health Board continues to use a range of means to gain assurance that there are no issues of concern and regular Clinical Audit Sessions that include mortality reviews take place in each department.

· Cancelled admissions continue to be a source of concern and run at approximately 35% for the last year. A review is being undertaken to get to the root of this problem
· Rates of Healthcare Acquired Infection are still too high and measures, including a strengthened central team, are being taken to tackle this issue
· Referral to Treatment (RTT) continues to be poor although the trajectory for 52 week is downwards. Actions to address this include the development of case mix delivery plans and an agreement on outsourcing cardiac surgery has been agreed with WHSSC.

Service areas that report improvements include stroke services and unscheduled care.

Patient experience report (5.4) the Board received an update on the continued development of the Patient Experience Framework, including the results of a recent pilot using the new National Core Question Set for gaining feedback from patients in our care.
Update on Operational Plan (5.5) This useful report was welcomed by the Board as a helpful update and overview of some of the key developments in which we are involved. It includes the South Wales Plan, Neonatal Services and Noah’s Ark Children’s Hospital for Wales.
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Other interesting developments to note are:
· Third Sector Strategic Alliance Continues to oversee the UHB Strategic Framework for Working with the Third Sector and its four work streams – Promoting & Improving Health & Well-being, Engagement with the Third Sector, Service Delivery & Redesign (including the SLA procurement process) and Volunteering. The reviewed Framework, in line with changes to the Health Board’s strategic objectives under Organising for Excellence, was approved by the People, Performance and Delivery Committee at its meeting in October 2013.   Updates can be provided by the third sector health and social care facilitators, Kevin Rahman Dalultrey,C3SC kevin.r@c3sc.org.uk or Linda Pritchard, VCVS: Linda@valecvs.org.uk 
· Carers’ Information and Consultation Strategy 2012-2015 A Working Group continues to meet to oversee the implementation of the Strategy. For further information, contact Mike.Spencer@wales.nhs.uk. Please note that the Patient Experience Department has now set up a dedicated email account for people who are carers to use for any carer-related enquiries, problems, requests for information etc. on this page of the website: http://www.cardiffandvaleuhb.wales.nhs.uk/information-for-carers . A joint Cardiff and Vale Carers Strategy and Planning Group has now been established so that the Health Board and the two local authorities can combine their strategic arrangements for supporting carers. Third sector and carer organisations are represented on this Group. Contact Linda Pritchard of VCVS for further  information: Linda@valecvs.org.uk
· Carers’ Overview Scoop-It I am using the web-based Scoop-It service to bring together in one place links to website articles, including Health Board papers, which are of relevance to the local carers’ agenda. Have a look here http://www.scoop.it/t/carers-issues  I find it useful to have the links in one place and I hope that others will too.
· South Wales Plan the Health Boards have received more than 50,000 responses to the eight week consultation about the future of consultant led maternity and neonatal care, inpatient children’s services and emergency medicine for people living in South Wales and Powys. Responses are now being processed by an independent body and Boards will meet on 12th December 2013 to decide on the outcome.
· Equality, Diversity and Human Rights Sub-Committee This is a Sub Committee of the Cardiff and Vale Health Board which has been set up under the People, Performance and Delivery Committee to seek and provide assurance to the Committee that equality, diversity and human rights are embedded across the Health Board. Meetings take place in public and the next one is on 23rd January 2014 at 10 am. For further information, contact Keithley Wilkinson, Equality Manager.
· Is your organisation or service on the national NHS Direct Health, Wellbeing and Support Directory? This on-line directory will be used increasingly by public sector organisations to find out which local services including third sector organisations operate in their area. It will also be linked in the future to the new Communications Hub. Members of the public can also call NHS Direct Wales on 0845 46 47 and speak to a Health Information Specialist to search the directory for them. The directory contains information about a wide range of third sector organisations, community groups, befriending schemes, condition specific support groups, transport schemes and chronic condition management services to name just a few. If you are included in the 3CSC and/or VCVS Health and Social Care Directories, then you will already have an entry. Take a look to check if your organisation is included, on http://www.nhsdirect.wales.nhs.uk/localservices/  If your organisation or service isn’t already on the directory, contact either of the health and social care facilitators (see above) or add your own details! Go to the Health, Wellbeing and Support box and click on ‘Be included’. If you have tried to register on NHS Direct and have experienced problems in doing so, let the Facilitators (see above) know.
· Volunteering Volunteering roles and opportunities continue to be developed across the Health Board at many of its hospital sites. Further details can be found on the Health Board website, http://www.cardiffandvaleuhb.wales.nhs.uk/volunteering . 
· Information Centres The information and support centre, funded by Macmillan Cancer Support, has been set up by the Health Board and Macmillan in the Concourse area of UHW. The centre offers confidential advice and support and help patients, their families or carers access financial and other help. Visit the Macmillan Information Centre at UHW or contact Sue Llewllyn, Information and support Facilitator on 02920 2074 5655 or email susan.llewelyn@wales.nhs.uk 
Also See “Providing Person-Centred Cancer Care in Wales: A Guide for Local Health Boards produced by Macmillan in 2013, http://www.macmillan.org.uk/Documents/AboutUs/Health_professionals/MacmillanToolkitbookletonline.pdf
· Patient safety incident reports Cardiff and Vale health Board’s  reporting profile of serious incidents along with that of all other NHS bodies in the UK can be found on the National Patient Safety website http://bit.ly/SxA6xE
· Citizens Report – How Your UHB is doing It is in its initial stages and can be found at: http://www.cardiffandvaleuhb.wales.nhs.uk/page/65973
Don’t forget that the Cardiff and Vale University Health Board meetings and committee meetings are open to the public. The next meeting of the Board will be held on Tuesday 21st January 2014 (venue to be confirmed). You can find out more from the website page:
http://www.cardiffandvaleuhb.wales.nhs.uk/board-meetings 
Contact me If there is any aspect of this briefing that you would like to discuss, please contact me as highlighted above.
